
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

October 19, 2010 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:30 p.m. on Tuesday, October 
19, 2010, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center located 
at 319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, Dr. 
Donald Courtney, Dr. Kary Dodd, Ms. Kara Marshall, Ms. Lynda Puckett, Mr. 
Kent Tapscott and Mr. Michael Venable. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Ms. Christy 
Bradsher, Mr. Carl Carroll, Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn, Ms. Gayle Shoffner 
and Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
 
I. Call to Order and Introductions 
  
 Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:31 pm.   
 
  
II. Approval of the August 17, 2010, Board of Health Minutes 

 
A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the August 17, 2010, Board of 
Health minutes.   The motion was seconded 
by Dr. Kary Dodd and approved unanimously 
by the board. 

 
 

III. Public Comment 
 
No public comments were made. 
 
 

IV. Administrative Reports 
 
A. Personnel Update 

Ms. Janna Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel 
Update: 
 



Minutes 2 October 19, 2010 

   

 
 
 
B.  Budget Amendments/Transfers  

 
Ms. Bradsher presented the Health, WIC and Dental amendments 
and transfers 1 – 8 for the 2010-2011 fiscal year for board 
approval: 
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A motion was made by Ms. Kara Marshall to 
approve the Health, WIC and Dental budget 
amendments and transfers 1 – 8 for FY 2010-
2011.  The motion was seconded by Dr. 
Donald Courtney and was approved by the 
board unanimously. 
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V. Personal Health Committee Update 
 
Dr. Woodard presented the minutes from the September 21, 2010, 
Personal Health Committee meeting. 
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A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the $10.00 charge for pregnancy 
tests.  In February, the board approved to begin charging $10.00 per 
pregnancy test.  Medicaid reimburses $8.68 per pregnancy test.  We 
cannot charge less than the Medicaid reimbursement rate, unless the fee 
is removed all together.  Mr. Bass stated that the number of tests 
administered in September increased by 23 from August.  Data was 
distributed showing the number of pregnancy tests completed and the 
number of maternity patients from 2004 until present. 
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Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn stated that when patients come for 
pregnancy tests, if the test is negative, the patient can immediately be 
started on birth control.  If patients are opposed to paying $10 for a 
pregnancy test, they must wait for an available appointment to discuss 
contraception.  The board will closely monitor the numbers in the 
pregnancy test clinic over the next few months and will alter the fee if it 
is deemed appropriate after enough data has been gathered.  
 
 

VI. Environmental Health Committee Update 
 

Dr. Courtney presented the minutes from the September 21, 2010, 
Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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VII. Environmental Health Update 

 
Mr. Carl Carroll reported that the Exotic Animal Ordinance has been 
drafted and will likely be presented to the Planning Board in the coming 
months. 
 
Mr. Carroll stated no new complaints have been received regarding 
House Bill 2.  3Thirty3 Sports Bar has received three violations.  Mr. 
Clyde Albright is working to prepare an injunction regarding this facility. 
 
Mr. Carroll discussed a new interpretation by the Attorney General’s 
Office regarding fencing at public swimming pools built prior to 1993. 
Staff have visited 44 of the 67 pool facilities so far and sent letters to 38 
of those.  An additional 13 visits and the remaining letters will be sent in 
the next few weeks. Staff anticipate that over 60% of the facilities will 
have to make repairs to fences and some will have to do extensive work 
prior to receiving a new permit to operate.  Repairs will be related to 
height of fence, latch on gate and spacing between ground and bottom of 
fencing. 
 
Mr. Carroll stated that Environmental Health will be hosting a Rabies 
Clinic on Saturday, October 30, 2010, from 9:00 am until 1:00 pm.  
There is usually good turnout for this clinic.  Several local veterinary 
offices will be hosting week-long clinics November 1 – 6, 2010, during 
regular business hours. 
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Mr. Carroll was pleased to announce that “Toby” will be released from 
his six month quarantine on Monday, October 25, barring any other 
health concerns. 
 
Dr. Woodard inquired about the status of Tanger Outlets and their well 
concerns.  Mr. Carroll stated that required repairs were made. 
 
 

VIII. Personal Health Update 
 
Ms. Gayle Shoffner informed the board that ACHD began giving flu 
vaccine to the public October 4th.  To date, a total of 260 doses have 
been given to the maternity clinic patients and public. 71 doses have been 
administered to county employees.  Vaccine is being provided on a walk-
in basis Monday through Friday from 8:30 until 11:00 am and 1:30 until 
4:00 pm.  The cost has been reduced to $20.00 in order to be 
competitive with local pharmacies and physicians who began offering 
vaccine in September. This year’s vaccine contains H1N1 along with two 
other strains (A/Perth/H3N2, and B/Brisbane). This year only one shot 
will be needed instead of two as last year with the exception of some 
children younger than nine years of age.   There is not a shortage of 
vaccine this year and vaccine is readily available throughout the county.  
The NC Influenza Sentinel Surveillance Program’s reporting season for 
this year began October 3, 2010. So far there have been no confirmed 
cases of flu reported in NC but there have been 86 influenza-like 
illnesses reported in the state. The report in September (ending last 
year’s tracking) reported 2 confirmed cases. 
  
Ms. Shoffner reported that the Open Access work group is on target to 
begin Open Access Scheduling on November 8th.  Four members of this 
work group traveled to Davidson County Health Department on October 
15th to observe and ask questions about their open access procedure. 
Davidson County began Open Access Scheduling in May 2008. It was 
learned that clients and staff initially had concerns about the switch but 
now are very pleased with the availability of appointments within 24 
hours of calling for one.  Their show rate for appointments has increased 
to 90%. Our current show rate is 50 to 60%. Conversations have also 
been held with staff from other counties that are using this type of 
scheduling. 
  
Ms. Shoffner stated that the CD Coordinator position has been re-posted 
and will remain posted until filled. In the interim, five staff members are 
continuing to share the CD responsibilities.  We hope to begin 
interviewing for this position as well as the vacant PHN I position 
vacated when Cathy Stephenson was appointed to the Maternity 
Coordinator position.  

 
 

IX. Medical Director’s Report 
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Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn was pleased to announce the birth of her 
first grandchild, Miss Ada Ruth.  Dr. Shapley-Quinn just returned from 
vacation leave and two medical conferences.  She had no other 
information to report. 
 
 

X. Health Director’s Report 
 

Mr. Bass discussed the QI 101 initiative the Health Department is 
participating in.  A work group has attending training and is working to 
form a QI project which will hopefully enhance the client experience as 
well as empower staff to work towards quality improvement. 

 
 

XI. Old Business 
 
Mr. Bass provided the board with the updated Authorization and Power 
of Attorney to Consent to Dental Care for Minor form as changes were 
requested at the August Board of Health meeting.  Mr. Bass stated that 
the County Attorney added the phrase, “until such time as it is revoked 
in writing by me.”  He stated that the State Dental Board leaves forms 
such as this up to individual clinics. 
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XII. New Business 
 
A. Nomination Committee for Election of 2011 Officers 

 
Dr. Woodard appointed Ms. Lynda Puckett, Dr. Michael Blocker and 
Mr. Charles Wilson to the Nomination Committee.  This committee 
will meet following the Personal Health Committee in November. 
 

 
B. Awards Committee for 2010 Award Recipients 

 
Dr. Woodard appointed the Personal Health Committee to serve as 
the Awards Committee.  This committee will meet following the 
Personal Health Committee in November. 
   
 

C. Board of Health Member Terms Expiring 
 
Mr. Bass stated that several Board of Health members’ terms are expiring.  
Dr. Woodard is coming to the end of this third term and will not be able to 
be reappointed.  Other board members with expiring terms are eligible to 
be reappointed and should let Mr. Bass know if they would like to be 
considered for reappointment by the Board of Commissioners. 
 
  

D. Request for Approval of Fees 
 
Mr. Bass presented the board with a request to reduce the fee for flu vaccine 
to $20.00. 
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A motion was made by Mr. Michael Venable 
to approve the price reduction request as 
presented.   The motion was seconded by Ms. 
Kara Marshall and approved unanimously 
by the board. 

 
XIII. Other 
 

Ms. Christy Bradsher provided the board with revenue information as 
requested at the September Personal Health Committee meeting. 

 
 
XIV. Closed Session 

 
The meeting went into closed session per N.C. 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) at 7:55 p.m. 
on a motion by Ms. Kara Marshall for the 
purpose of discussing a personnel issue.  The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Lynda Puckett. 

 
The closed session adjourned into open 
session at 8:30 p.m. on a motion by Mr. 
Michael Venable and second by Dr. Kary 
Dodd. 

 
Dr. Woodard announced that a personnel matter was discussed during 
the closed session. 
 
 

XV. Adjournment 
 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 8:33 p.m. 
on a motion made by Ms. Kara Marshall and seconded by Dr. Donald 
Courtney. 

 
 
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 


